



Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Meeting
Wednesday 27th  September, 2017, 7:30pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker, Sue Reece, Sue Isherwood, 
In Attendance: the Clerk Mark Smith

In the Public Session before the meeting no matters were raised. Three members of the public were present.

MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
County Cllr Graham Noel, PCSO Nicola Housley, Cllr Ros Wyke for delayed arrival
2. Declarations of Interests 
1. To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
Cllr Bright declared a Personal Interest as a neighbour, for Item 17 Planning 2017/2506/TCA Old Ditch Cottage, Tree Works. 

Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
2. To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, or personal and prejudicial interests (if any)

3. To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 

3. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 2nd and 16th August and 13th September 2017 as a correct record.
4. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor
1. County Councillor Graham Noel sent a September report from the County Council majority party. Councillors asked the Clerk to enquire about Somerset Skills & Learning funding from Cllr Noel.
2. District Cllr Ros Wyke reported that 

a) a redundancy programme was in operation at the District Council
b) a recent full District Council meeting had been cancelled

c) Scrutiny responsibility had moved from opposition parties to the majority party

d) The draft Local Plan process was under review. Some senior planning officers had left the council. New planning officers were being recruited.

e) It was confirmed that the new track over Lodge Hill was being built from permitted stone quarrying.
f) Lighting from farm buildings on the moors had been reduced after dusk.

g) Rodney/Draycott Parish Council shared Westbury’s concerns about A371 traffic, and cyclists descending Broad Road at speed
h) Concerns had been raised about the devolving of Department of Work and Pensions Emergency Grants to the County Council, who had devolved responsibility to Citizens Advice Bureau: this was practical in towns, but disadvantaged rural dwellers. Cllr Wyke will ask if the Village Agents can assist.

i) The loss of funds for Further Education was the result of the new CIC delivering body being prevented from applying for central government funding. Negotiations are ongoing.
5. The Clerk Reported:

1. The PPLO Nick Mayor had attended a trimming course, which qualified him to use Council supplied strimmers.
2. A website training workshop had been held on 11th August for residents.

3. The Clerk had attended a Strode College Wordpress Course, which was very worthwhile.

4. The Clerk had attended a Somerset branch SLCC meeting

5. Transparency Grant funding (Total £693.98: Breakdown £300 for hosting charges; £393 for staff support) had been applied for to SALC, and acknowledged for the 2017/18 year. This is likely to be the last year these grants are available.

6. The PCSO reported a theft of tools from the pub car park

7. A fault with the website Calendar display had been reported and was under investigation. (NB the fault is now corrected)
8. The Annual Audit had been returned from Grant Thornton. It will be uploaded to the Parish Council website. A new audit regime will start for the 2017/18 year with new options, which will be discussed when the new auditors first write to the Council.

6. Robert Glanvile Playing Field Trust report.
The RGPFT Chairman Guy Timson and Secretary Jan Ward addressed the meeting. Apologies were sent by the Treasurer Alison Cole.
Increased costs had been incurred because:

· Insurance was no longer available through the Somerset Playing Fields association

· ROSPA Inspection charges had increased

· The village school no longer contributed to mowing costs (an OFSTED report commended the provision of archery on the playing field. Weekly school PE lessons were held on the field)
· There would be no income from Glastonbury Festival stewarding in 2018, a ‘fallow’ festival year.

It was noted that mowing costs included the mower and petrol. A wet July and August had hindered cutting.
Council discussion included considering fundraising activities, charges for the use of the playing field, fencing repairs, booking systems. It was acknowledged that the Playing Field facilities were good relative to the size of the Westbury community.
It was resolved that the Parish Council would provide a grant to cover insurance costs, as it had done in previous years. Additionally it would fund 50% of the mowing costs. The total grant at this time would be £1,100.00. The Parish Council may consider a further grant application later in the year, but this would be conditional on a review of hire charges and fee collection procedures, and on evidence of other fund raising activities. A group of Councillors would meet with RGPFT Committee Members to consider how best to establish a sustainable future for the Playing Field.
7. Parish Councillor vacancy 
Three residents have expressed interest in being considered for co-option. 

It was resolved that the application form and co-option process outlined by the Somerset Association of Local Councils should be used. Candidates would be invited to submit an application form, and there would be an opportunity for questions and answers before the co-option decision at the next parish council meeting on 25 October. The deadline for return of application forms would be 18th October. Notices advertising the process and deadline would be put on Notice Boards, the website and Facebook to encourage any further candidates. The three residents who had expressed interest would be sent the application forms.
8. Westbury Inn Report: Registration as an Asset of Community Value 

It was resolved that the Clerk would write to the Westbury Inn owners to ask for an update on business progress, and request their support for the Registration of the Inn as an Asset of Community Value. 
9. Neighbourhood Plan Working Group Report
The Chairman reported that a meeting will be held on 2nd October with the Somerset Community Foundation to discuss a possible Housing Needs Survey.
10. New Litter bins (Mortar Pits, Roughmoor Lane) Report

It was resolved that the proposed new litter bin should be located on the south side of Mortar Pits bus stop shelter, and the dog waste bin would be mid-way between the playing field car park and Croft Lane, possibly attached to the power cable pole on the south verge. Both bins to be green.
It was resolved that local tradespeople should be asked to quote for the installation work. The Clerk will draft an advertisement for review.

11. Notice Boards Report

No quotation had as yet been received in response to the invitation to tender for the notice board refurbishment.
It was agreed that the Community Notice Board managed by the Community Shop, but owned by the Parish Council, should be insured and refurbished by the Council, but with responsibility for the management of the Notice Board contents and use being delegated to the community Shop. This arrangement would be reviewed annually. The clerk will write to the Community Shop to confirm this arrangement.
12. A371 HGV usage, and village backroads traffic volumes Report in response to the Email from Cllr Noel and Christopher Betty, Somerset Highways Traffic Management.
It was noted that Somerset County Council Policy, published on their website as Freight Strategy Dec 2011, was that the A371 was “A Local Freight Route, Restricted to Local Access Only” 

http://www.somerset.gov.uk/policies-and-plans/strategies/transport-strategy/
The Rodney Stoke Parish Council Chairman intends to contact the Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Chairman to discuss a joint action plan.

13. Village Hall Wi-Fi (ACRE grants email circulated 28/07/17)

The Village Hall committee will investigate further.

14. Environmental Health concerns from inappropriately treated animal waste

It was resolved that the Clerk should write to Mendip Environmental Health and Planning Enforcement about requirements for management of animal noise and waste.
15. Public Space Protection draft orders consultation (email circulated 20 Sept)
The District Council consultation is open for individuals to respond to.
16. Church Commissioners report on possible footpath WS13/1 diversion
It was resolved that the priority action was making safe the slurry pit which had been dug on the route of the footpath. Councillors will request indicative costs from local contractors to make good the slurry pit. It was noted that slurry pits were a hazard to human and animal life. When this information was obtained then a response and further discussion could be arranged with the Church Commissioners.
17. Planning

Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council

2017/2436/TCA
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch
Tree Works/Felling

It was resolved that the Parish Council had no objection to this application.

2017/2406/TCA
Russet House, Stoke Road
Tree works 

It was resolved that the Parish Council had no objection to this application.

2017/2506/TCA
Old Ditch Cottage, Longlands Lane
Tree Works

It was resolved that the Parish Council had no objection to this application.

Mendip D.C. Decisions

2017/1671/LBC
The Old Vicarage
Minor alterations
Approved with conditions

2017/1670/HSE
The Old Vicarage
Minor alterations
Approved with conditions

2016/2907/APP
Ash Tree Farm

Barn ‘C’ floors

Withdrawn

18. Finance
Planned Grants to consider for approval
Westbury Sub Mendip Community Shop grant application – Box Office for the Community

It was resolved to grant £520.00 to Westbury Sub Mendip Community Shop to support the box office services that the shop provided to village organisations. It was noted that the box office service had been improved over the current year, and always presented a professional and engaging appearance to the public.


Payments approved
Clerk’s Net Pay (July-Sept)

£689.26

NEST eee and eer conts


£66.58

HMRC Income Tax



£123.40

Clerk’s Travel and Expenses

£101.63

19. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. The Mendip Parish Forum, on Tuesday 26 September was attended by the Deputy Chairman and the Clerk
2. Somerset Community Council Housing Needs consultancy, scheduled for Monday 2 October

3. A Dispensations query from Paul Kellet has been replied to.
4. Crow Lane and Pump path resident strimming report. The Clerk will write to the Church Wardens asking what provision was made for the maintenance of the footpath section of Crow Lane.
5. Open Spaces Society membership renewal has been done.
6. Longlands Lane/Lynch Lane hedge trimming email from resident. The hedge trimming worker has not been identified as yet. The resident will be updated. 
20. Notices

1. Mendip Visitor Economy Conference, 6 October

2. Mendip Hills Fund opens

21. Items for next agenda
1. Memorial Bench Location
22. Dates of future meetings: 

25th October 2017 (Apologies Sue Reece)
29th November 2017 (Apologies Sue Reece)
3rd January 2018 
7th February 2018
7th March 2018 
4th April2018 
2nd May 2018
Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 
Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
0.0a



Clerk – Mark H. Smith




04/10/2017 


Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX

Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

